Minutes of Parish Council Cluster Meeting
held on Tuesday 13th June 2017 at 6.30pm
at Rudston Village Hall

Present: 

Ward Councillors 
Cllr Jane Evison 

Cllr Jonathan Owen 

Cllr Paul Lisseter 

Parish Councillors 
Mr Neil Watson (Rudston) 

Mr Chris Shanks (Rudston) 

Mr Robert Overfield (Rudston) 

Mr David McDermott (Thwing/Octon) 

Mr Keith Wells (Burton Fleming) 

Mrs S Burt (Burton Agnes) 

Mr G Burt (Burton Agnes) 

Miss J Hobson (Clerk) 

Guests 
Carla Vickers – ERYC ASB Officer 

Inspector Rob Cocker – Humberside Police Community Policing Inspector 

PC 0680 Martin Phillips – Humberside Police 

Stephen Hunt – ERYC Head of Planning and Development Management 

1. Welcome and Introductions 
Councillor Evison welcomed everyone and summarised the aim of the meeting which was to address two common issues experienced by many Parish Councils – Anti-Social Behaviour and Planning communications.  Councillor Evison then introduced the guests to the meeting and invited Mr Watson to begin the discussion on Anti-Social Behaviour. 

2. Anti-Social Behaviour 
Mr Watson reported that there had been a recent spate of issues on the Thorpe Estate ranging from quad bikes causing damage to land through to trees being cut down and the wood taken. Mr Watson asked the Police Inspector what the best ways to handle such problems were. 

Inpsector Cocker introduced himself and confirmed that rural areas were treated as a priority and that some of the reported issues were in fact criminal in nature which are treated differently to behaviour which was classed as anti-social. The main difficulties for the police in catching criminals who use motorbikes were the time it takes the police to arrive at the scene and the fact that it is usually the case that there are no registration plates on the bikes.

PC Martin Phillips then added that he had seen success in preventing access to private land by the land owners installing physical barriers across the access routes to their land such as large trees which cannot be moved.

Inspector Rob Cocker then invited Carla Vickers – ERYC Anti-Social Behaviour Officer to speak about her role and how anti-social behaviour was dealt with. Ms Vickers reported that the anti-social behaviour team worked with both the perpetrators and victims.

Ms Vickers explained that when an instance of anti-social behaviour is reported then there was a process known as the Fairway process which ERYC operate along with the police. The first action taken is a letter sent to the offender warning them that their unacceptable behaviour has been reported and that if it continues they would be monitored by other agencies and further action may be taken. Ms Vickers reported that in many cases this first letter was all that was required to make the offender realise that what they were doing was adversely affecting other people and the consequence of their actions. She went on to say that if this first letter was not successful then further measures were taken to impose restrictions on the offender which if breached could then lead to prosecution or criminal proceedings. As a final measure and when everything else had failed, a criminal behaviour order would be issued. 

Ms Vickers confirmed for the meeting that if local residents were causing harassment, alarm or distress (the definition of Anti-Social Behaviour) then call 101 (the non-emergency police number) and report the issue. If anything criminal was taking place then that would be dealt with by the police otherwise it would be dealt with under the Fairway process. There was also an online reporting tool which would be responded to. 

Mr Shanks raised the point that this information ought to be publicised better as he (and several others present) had not heard of this before. 

Mr Watson then requested that Ms Vickers supply an informative article for local Parish Council’s to include in their newsletters to help get the inform residents of the process, Cllr Evison offered to gather the information & forward it to the parish councils present. 

PC Phillips reminded the meeting that each area had their own allocated community support officer which he encouraged residents to speak to about any concerns they had. 

Inspector Cocker informed the meeting that despite the difficulties faced in catching criminals within rural areas it was often down to small pieces of information reported by residents that were most useful. Inspector Cocker reported that following a successful grant from the Lissett Community Wind Farm Fund four new Automatic Number Plate Recognition cameras had been acquired and were due to be installed very soon in the immediate rural area. This was a long term project which he himself felt passionate about. He commented on the fact that together with Farmwatch a significant difference had already been made to catching criminals and the installation of further cameras would only add to this success.
3. Planning/Exploring Communications 
Stephen Hunt, Head of Planning ERYC joined the members, Mr Watson began the discussion by stating that there are times when planning decisions are not consistent. He felt that wherever an application was controversial he would expect that the Parish Council’s views ought to be given more weight as they represented the views of local residents and whenever locals were not happy with the decisions taken by the planning officers it was actually the Parish Councillors who were left to try to explain why.
Mr Hunt reported that he had analysed a significant number of planning applications and concluded that actually nine out of every ten applications assessed actually agreed with the Parish Council’s views so this issue was a minority issue but agreed with Mr Watson that it was those minority of cases that caused the biggest issues for Parish Councils. 
Mr Hunt also reported that he had brought with him an up to date list of Material Considerations which were taken into account during the planning application process. A number of these were distributed to those present and at the request of Mr Watson, Mr Hunt agreed to e-mail out further copies to Parish Council Clerks. Mr Hunt made the point that it was often the case that Parish Council’s raised valid planning issues when consulting on an application but that members of the public often raised non-planning issues.

Mr Hunt responded to the issue of consistency by stating that the biggest cause of this was the sheer size of the planning department and the number of officers. However, he did raise the point that there was now only one local plan (rather than four previously) and there was a Pre-Application Consultation which also helped with consistency. 

Cllr Evison summarised the concerns and difficulties raised by both parties and asked if anything could be done to resolve these issues. 

Mr Watson proposed that some changes be made to the weighting given to the views of the Parish Council. He also proposed that changes were made to allow Parish Council’s to intervene before any final decisions were taken rather than after. That way wherever a particular local issue (often unknown or maybe under-estimated by the planning officer) was significant enough to cause a strong objection this could be relayed before that final decision. 

Mr Hunt responded to say that it was the case that Statutory Consultees were often requested for further input before any final decisions but that Town and Parish Councils were not. There was a hierarchy of consultees starting with various agencies such as the Environment Agency (known as Statutory Consultees), moving down to Town/Parish Councils and then moving down further to members of the public. Mr Hunt confirmed that although Parish Councils were not classed as statutory consultees he assured the meeting that those views were definitely taken into consideration. Cllr Evison endorsed this by confirming that ward councillors and planning committee members always looked on reports to see what comments had been submitted by the parish council
Mr Hunt suggested that Parish Council’s be proactive in tracking applications online and encouraged councillors to read the report which was issued for each application which set out the reasons behind decisions. 

Mr Watson responded to clarify that in his experience the tracking system did nothing to highlight conflicts of opinion until after the final decision had been taken. He also commented that in his experience Planning Officers were always reluctant to give any indication as to what decision was likely to be made, this was another cause of frustration to Parish Councils. 

Mr Hunt agreed that issue had been highlighted previously but that changes have now been implemented which should mean that Planning Officers are able to talk a little more openly about each case. 

Cllr Lisseter highlighted the fact that individuals did also now have a bigger influence at appeal hearings so Parish Councils were encouraged to attend these. 

Cllr Owen added that Parish Council’s should make sure that they always include as much information within their consultation comments as this was then likely to lead to a bigger discussion within the Planning Department. 

Mr Hunt clarified that there is a report released approximately one week prior to a final decision and that if Parish Councils were to read this report and disagree strongly they could then contact the case officer. 
Mr Watson highlighted the fact that the online tracking system did not currently advise when that report had been issued and uploaded. 

Mr Hunt agreed to look into altering the tracking system in order to get notice sent when that report was uploaded. He also suggested that the same letter that was currently issued to members of the public be also issued to Parish Councils and would look to organise this change. 

It was agreed by all that these steps were a positive outcome of the meeting. 

Mr McDermott then raised the question of what a non-sustainable village was as Thwing had been categorised as such. Mr Hunt confirmed that non-sustainable villages were ones which had been identified as not being able to be developed any further due to the lack of facilities and infrastructure to cope with any further development. This did not prevent development of existing buildings. 

Mr Wells asked the question of what can be done when someone who has applied for planning permission and has been granted permission then goes on to either not begin any development or not abide by the conditions set out in the permission given. 

Mr Hunt confirmed that enforcement of planning applications was a frustration for all involved and whilst all reports were investigated it was often a very lengthy process because Planning Officers must prioritise new planning applications over enforcement issues. He summarised the process stating that once an investigation had taken place a judgement was made as to how significant a problem was. If it was deemed to be a significant difference to the permission granted then the applicant would be asked to make an alteration voluntarily but if this was not done then an Enforcement Notice would be served. If the problem still goes unrectified then the matter is dealt with through the court. 

Cllr Evison thanked Mr Hunt for attending and for his input, thanked Mr Watson for hosting the meeting and thanked everyone for coming along and putting their views and questions forward. She expressed her gratitude that there had been positive outcomes from this first cluster meeting. 

Cllr Evison then reminded those present that the second cluster meeting had been arranged for 6.30pm on the 17th July at Ulrome where the subjects for discussion would be Speeding and Pot Holes. She asked that Parish Councils let her know what their specific issues were beforehand so that the meeting could be effective in answering those issues. 
The meeting closed at 8.15pm.
